NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held on-line via Zoom on Tuesday 5th January 2021.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
C Walters, S Rees, R Barnes, K Cash, L Lloyd, G Meredydd, 


D Norcross, E Richards, D Rigby, E Rogers and County Cllr Dennis. 
118/21
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
There were no apologies.
119/21
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Rees declared an interest in the Planning application 124 (a) as she lives nearby.
120/21
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 1st December 2020 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rigby, seconded by Cllr Barnes and agreed by the full Council.

121/21
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Ladies Walk.  The Clerk informed Council that the fence has been erected and whilst initially there was a gap at the side big enough for an adult to get through, this has now been rectified.  The Clerk has ordered two Danger Keep Out signs in order that they can be attached to the fence. 
b)
Fire Risk Assessment.  The Clerk asked if the Mayor had any news on the fire extinguishers for the Town Hall and was informed that the Mayor was meeting someone about this at the Town Hall on Thursday.

c)
Double yellow lines.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council stating that reviews only happen bi-annually with the next review due in the financial year (April/May/June).  The request will be added to the list to be investigated.  

d)
Lay-by, Station Road.  The request for the lay-by lines to be repainted has been passed to the Maintenance Section.
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e)
Play Park.  The Clerk stated that although she had applied and paid for maps of apparatus location from Dwr Cymru Welsh Water, as she was unable to provide a billing account number, her money is to be returned and she was given a new link to apply to.  In the meantime the Clerk will forward a copy of the plans dating back to 2016 she had on file from the County Council when the Exercise equipment was installed on the Moor.  Cllr Rigby stated that she is able to obtain a map of Dwr Cymru’s apparatus on the Town Moor.  In the meantime, the Clerk is to send a copy of the plans she has from 2016 to Cllr Cash and Cllr Norcross.
122/21
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)
a)
Pavements.  County Cllr Dennis has raised the issues identified in the site visits with Cllr Rogers with the County Council’s Highways Department in relation to the cutting back of hedges at Kiln Park Road and the dips where water is gathering on the pavements.  Cllr Rogers stated that the pavements were extremely icy during the late afternoon over the last couple of days at Kiln Park Road/Jesse Road where the water was collecting on to the pavements and due to the reduced traffic on this road, the salt from the highway was not being sprayed up onto the pavements as normally happens.     

b)
Station Road/Kiln Park Road.  Cllr Walters asked if there was any news on the extended pavement from Station Road to Kiln Park Road.  County Cllr Dennis stated that he has not heard anything yet.  Cllr Rees stated that the County Council already have the finances for this as it was given to them by the Welsh Assembly Government as part of the Safe Routes to School Scheme.
123/21
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
Council Tax Base.  The Clerk had received a Precept Notification form from the County Council for 2021-22.  
b)
Precept.  The Clerk had received a remittance advice note from the County Council for the third instalment of the Precept for 2020-21.  
c)
Station Road.  The Clerk read out an email she had received from a local resident in response to the speeding and parking issues on Station Road.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should thank the resident for the email and inform them that their comments have been noted.  

d)
 Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a financial donation from Children’s Air Ambulance.  This will be kept until the March meeting of Council.
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e)
Amalgamation of Schools.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council in respect to the amalgamation of Ysgol y Frenni and Ysgol y Preseli to form a new school in Crymych for 3-19 year olds.
f)
Zurich.  The Clerk had received an email from Zurich Municipal Insurance with regard to planning any building repairs, renovation work or a new build and the possible need to purchase Works in Progress insurance.

g)
Members Allowance.  The Clerk had sent out the necessary forms to all Councillors to complete for the 2020-21 financial year and asked for these to be returned to her as soon as possible.  The Clerk asked if Council were happy for her to accept these forms via email with an email signature and,





IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order given the current restraints with Covid19.
h)
SLCC membership.  The Clerk stated that the renewal was due and,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should renew this membership.  

i)
Play Park.  The Clerk informed Council that the Mayor had received an email from a local resident with regard to the state of the Play Park on the Town Moor.  The Mayor had obtained information from Cllr Norcross on behalf of the Play Park Committee and responded accordingly.  

j)
Training.  The Clerk had circulated the training sessions for January together with information on Free Webinar Training Places and a Councillor Training Bursary Scheme in Wales.  Anyone wishing to attend any on-line training is to contact the Clerk.  It was suggested that the new Councillors should attend the Code of Conduct Training.  

k)
Post Covid recovery.  The Clerk had circulated an email from the County Council regarding a virtual seminar using zoom for looking at the best way to work together to ensure that Pembrokeshire citizens are leading the post Covid recovery.  This is to take place on Wednesday 20th January at 6 p.m.  Councillor Cash and Councillor Rees expressed their interest in attending this seminar on behalf of the Town Council.

l)
Narberth in Bloom.  The Clerk had received a letter requesting the annual financial assistance from Narberth in Bloom.  The Clerk asked Cllr Rogers for a copy of the financial report and bank statement in readiness for this.  
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m)
Hedgerow, Station Road.  Cllr Rigby was asked if this has now been reinstated and informed Council that whilst it had, it has not been done correctly and has not been resolved to date.
n)
Roundabout.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that she is still awaiting a reply from County Cllr Morse and the County Council in relation to a roundabout at Kiln Park Corner.  Cllr Rees stated that there are two roundabouts in Pentlepoir and that the junction there is not as fast as Kiln Park Corner nor just past a junior school.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should chase this reply with the County Council.
124/21  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
20/0750/PA   Clifton House, 7 Jesse Road – Proposed first floor extension – No Objection.  Cllr Rees declared an interest and did not vote or comment on this application.
125/21  NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Bushes Lane.  Council were informed that a tractor had been using the wider part of Bushes Lane and that there is a lot of mud and broken tree debris all over the footpath.




IT WAS RESOVLED that the Clerk would write to the County Council to ask them to clean up the Lane.

b)
Gloves.  Cllr Rees stated that there are still a lot of plastic gloves blowing around Jesse Road and asked if anyone knew the manager of the business if they could request that a lid is put on top of the bin.   

c)
Vehicle Activated Sign.  Cllr Walters stated that the 30mph sign at Jesse Road had moved with the wind and that he thought it needed tightening up.   The Clerk stated that the maintenance of the sign is the responsibility of the Town Council as this was part of the agreement when it was repositioned by the County Council.  
d)
Defibrillator.  Cllr Norcross declared an interest as he is a Queen’s Hall Trustee and stated that the Trustees were requesting the help of the Town Council to fund a new defibrillator cabinet as theirs has been vandalised.  The Council felt that 
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the Town Council should meet this cost and donate the cabinet to the town.    Cllr Walters proposed £430 be vired from the Council’s Reserves for this purchase and the proposal was seconded by Rigby and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Norcross did not take part in the voting on this issue.  
e)
Bus Shelter.  Cllr Barnes raised her concerns in relation to the disgusting condition of the Bus Shelter on Moorfield Road.  Members discussed the possibility of having this power washed and then repainted.  Cllr Rees said she would donate the paint for this and Cllr Richards offered to carry-out the painting. Following discussion, Cllr Norcross agreed to look into the possibility of it being power washed.

f)
Yellow Lines.  Cllr Dennis agreed to chase the repainting of the yellow lines in Narberth, in particular at Spring Gardens and outside the Castle Gates.  Members were informed that there was a car parked in front of the Castle Gates blocking off the entrance to the Castle all over the Christmas period.  

g)
Streetlights.   Cllr Rogers stated that there were Streetlights that were not working along Station Road and that it was impossible to read the numbers on the lampposts as they are covered in ivy.  Cllr Walters informed Cllr Rogers how to do this on the County Council website by clicking on the individual lampposts concerned.  

h)
Christmas lights.  Cllr Rogers congratulated the Narberth residents stating that Narberth did ‘shine’ through the festive season with houses lighting up their windows.    


i)
Cenotaph.  County Cllr Dennis has reported the damage to the wall at the top end of the cenotaph and the fact that the pavement is lifting at the bottom end due to the roots of the Cherry tree.  County Cllr Dennis will chase both these items.

j)
Play Park.  Cllr Cash brought Council up to date with the meetings he has had in relation to stopping the flooding on the Town Moor; the problems with landfill and the drainage.  Cllr Cash stated that these are major problems and that there is no short- term solution.  An engineer has agreed to support Cllr Norcross and Cllr Cash with the searches that need to be done.  A meeting is to be held on Thursday and Cllr Cash will report back to the next Council meeting.  

126/20
CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY:   (Agenda item 9)

The Clerk stated that she had contacted Reverend Cox for an update on the situation.  Reverend Cox stated that he is still awaiting an update on the grounds of St Andrews 
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and once he has the information he will contact the Clerk.  Reverend Cox added that unfortunately the delay is due to Covid19 and Officers working from home not having the details to hand.  Reverend Cox gave his best wishes to the Council for 2021.
Cllr Meredydd informed Council that she has emailed both the Archive Office and the Church Council about the Burial Board.  Cllr Rees stated that she had some very old minutes of Council meetings and Committee meetings which she would work her way through to see if there was anything relevant in them.   

127/21
ELECTION COSTS:  (Agenda item 10)

The Clerk stated that she had contacted the Election Office to ask if they had any further information on the Election Costs and whilst the email had been read, to date she has not received a reply.
128/21
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 11)

The Clerk informed Council that she had undertaken a Risk Assessment of the Christmas motifs and trees following their erection and felt that the tree in Market Square needed to be anchored as one strong wind would blow it over as the tree was already leaning.  The Chamber of Trade carried out this task and erected barriers.
Cllr Walters stated that he has not received any reply yet from the Companies he had contacted with regard to the hire/purchase of next year’s motifs.  

129/21
REPORT FROM THE FINANCE COMMITTEE:  (Agenda item 12)
The Mayor, Cllr Walters, stated that before discussing the Precept requirements, the Council needed to consider whether or not they were going to increase the Clerk’s weekly hours from 20 to 30 in order that she can carry out the necessary workload.   Following a proposal from Cllr Rogers which was seconded by Cllr Richards and agreed on by full Council,  



IT WAS RESOLVED to increase the Clerk’s hours of work to 30 hours per week from January 2021.  

Members had received a copy of the Precept figures as determined by the Finance Committee together with a Preamble report on the figures completed by the Clerk. 



IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal from Cllr Cash which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council, that the Council would accept the recommendation from the Finance Committee and will set the Precept at the necessary 
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£81,000.   Cllr Rees stated that whilst the Bustop donation had been reduced this year by £500 from the Specific Donation budget line, this was proposed for the 2021-2 financial year only not as a permanent figure.   
130/21
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 13)

Income received:

a)
Nat West Interest – December 2020 
£           .19   
b)
PCC 3rd instalment of Precept - 
£23,833.00



130.1
Payments made since last meeting as agreed:


a)
Sign Speed - 








£     134.40

b)
H. Brown (fencing) - 






£   1,110.00





130.2
Payments due:
a)
300 x second class stamps - 





£       195.00
b)
Ink cartridges - 








£         15.19

c)
HMRC - 








£       564.86

d)
SLCC membership renewal - 





£       166.00




IT WAS RESOLVED to make these payments.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.
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